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luck a clue may surface in the still considerable amount of Selwyn
correspondence unavailable to students.

A further question which she was anxious to follow up was one
of navigation —whether the Poor Knights would ever be visible
from an open boat outside the Bay of Islands, a distance of some
thirty miles. She noted that Carter had transposed the Black Rocks
from the eastern end of Moturoa Island to the seaward side of Cape
Brett and hence was ‘quite happy to play silly beggars with
geography to make a good story’. It is relevant that the summit
point, Puketuaho, ofTawhiti Rahi, the northern of the two main
islands is 645 feet (197 m.) above sea level. Under favourable
conditions the upper 140 feet should therefore be visible although
Mrs Ross recalled that from Oakura Beach (Punaruku), a few miles
closer, visibility depended on whether it had been raining or was
about to do so. However, in view of wind and current the most
remarkable aspect of Carter’s little voyage was that he returned,
presumably unaided.

As suggested, it is possible that further detail on other aspects of
Mrs Ross’s fascinating discovery may surface in overseas as well as
local material. Again, Dickensians and the several Dickens libraries
supposedly checked by A. H. Reed may now be able to unearth
more from the knowledge of Carter’s authorship and correspon-
dence with Dickens. Enquiries are being made from the
Huntington Library.
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